Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

August 24, 2004

ANNUAL MEETING Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled at the Annual Meeting in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s Banquet Room with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:30 pm, on August 24, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

Karsten T Brown, John Brumley, Michelle Bryant, Ricki Carrasquillo, John Gomes, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, James Healey, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Ernie Yuen

Absent with Notification

Kris Boesen

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  Healey gave the state of the organization presentation for the 2003-2004 year.  Healey stated that the Board of Directors started with 19 members last August.  Only two of those members were returning from the previous board of directors.  Over the next twelve months, Healey stated the board of directors shrank but became a much more cohesive and effective organization.  Healey stated the main mission was to pay off almost $50,000 in debt and still be able to host Pride Week 2004.  Healey announced that SNAPI was successful in doing both.  Healey stated SNAPI is running currently in the black, free and clear of all debt.  Healey stated another goal of the organization was to rebuild relationships within the gay and straight community.  Healey stated we have made great strides in this area and continue to focus on this goal as SNAPI moves forward.  Healey stated SNAPI is proud of standing together, which made SNAPI a voice that was heard not only during Pride Week but also throughout the year.  SNAPI hosts multiple fund-raisers each month that reached many different segments of the community while raising funds for other organizations such as Make-A-Wish Foundation of Southern Nevada, The Center, MCC, NGRA, and Shade Tree Shelter, just to name a few.

Healey stated sponsorships are the blood that has kept this organization running.  Healey stated that because of sponsors such as QVEGAS, Bud Light, The Male Bag, Get Booked, Park Avenue Salon, The Gay and Lesbian Community Yellow Pages, Findlay Cadillac SAAB, Gipsy, Hamburger Mary’s, and many more, SNAPI has been able to continue as an organization and become a strong voice in the community.  Healey stated SNAPI would like to thank all of the sponsors for making that happen.  Healey stated SNAPI wants to work more closely with all organizations and nonprofits in Southern Nevada.  Healey wants Pride Week to be a celebration for all groups coming together to create this event.  Healey stated we no longer want to see this as just a SNAPI event.  Healey stated SNAPI wants to make Pride Week a ‘must attend’ Pride event on the West Coast similar to San Diego, Los Angeles and San Francisco.  Healey stated by proving to corporations in Southern Nevada that we are a serious community that is finally coming together in order to give back to the community, we will be taken seriously and funding will become available from major backers such as casino, which will join hands with our organizations.   Healey stated the money is there and they are waiting to give it to us.  Healey stated they want us to prove to them that we are responsible enough to accept that money and do the right thing with the money. 

Healey stated putting on events that are fun, such as our Summer Splash at Wet ‘N Wild last weekend, is another goal of SNAPI.  Healey stated SNAPI doesn’t want to just put on events that raise money but give back to the community as well.  Healey stated SNAPI wants to bring the community together, which allows us to have a good time and celebrate who we are.  Healey stated it is not always about making money.  Healey stated SNAPI also wants to focus on getting more segments of our community involved.  Healey stated that typically the ‘bar crowd’ goes out to events.  Healey stated SNAPI wants to get professionals involved, who don’t typically come out to ‘gay events’ in Las Vegas.  Healey stated SNAPI wants to reach the leather community and others.   Healey stated one of the goals of 2005 is to end the unnecessary fighting that breaks down relationships, rather than strengthening them.  Healey stated if we can unite as one, only then will the rest of the community of Southern Nevada accept us and take us seriously.  We will now hear a report from the Finance Committee.

John Brumley stated the SNAPI Fiscal year ran August 1, 2003 through July 31, 2004.  Brumley stated, on August 1, 2003, SNAPI $9, 309.08 in our checking account with approximately $49,000 in outstanding debt.  As of July 31, 2004, SNAPI had not debt and $16, 639.12 in the bank.  Brumley stated this is the result of SNAPI fundraising.  Brumley stated SNAPI was very aggressive with requesting documentation for all of the bills sent to us.  Brumley stated SNAPI asked for copies of contracts that were signed by the prior Board.  Brumley stated we negotiated a lot of the expenditures down significantly.  Brumley stated SNAPI’s festival netted more than $28,000 in 2004.  That figures includes $6,634 for the Boy’s Party, $3,731 for the Girlz Party, an expense of $4,862 for the parade, $1,444 for the pageant, $21,282 for the Festival, and $3,329 for the Sunday After Party at Blue Moon Resort.  Brumley stated SNAPI’s bingo events have been very successful, netting more than $8,821.  Brumley stated SNAPI’s calendar men contests have netted more than $1,839.  Brumley stated SNAPI donated more than $1,799 to Shade Tree Shelter and Make-A-Wish Foundation of Southern Nevada through our Caring is Sharing: Giving Back to the Community Toy, Food, and Clothing Drive.  Brumley stated Danny G’s Club Pride has netted more than $1,569 this year.  Brumley stated Name our Pride netted $144, National Coming Out Day netted $1,709, and North American Gay Volleyball Association’s tournament netted just under ten dollars.  Brumley stated SNAPI netted $655 at our Mardi Gras Party and the New Year’s Eve Gala lost $1,881.  Brumley stated this was the first year for the New Year’s Eve Gala and if SNAPI decides to hold it again this year, SNAPI hopes to make it better and have a lot more attendance.  Brumley stated SNAPI netted $312 at NGRA’s BigHorn Rodeo, $565 from the St. Patrick’s Day Party, and $335 from a benefit with Zrazy.  Brumley stated SNAPI had about $6,199 in miscellaneous expenses.  Brumley stated all in all, SNAPI made about $39,439 for the year.

Healey asked Brumley to provide a copy of the report to the Secretary so that it may be entered into the minutes and posted on the Web site.  Healey ask Karsten T Brown to present a report from the ByLaws Committee.  Brown stated after the annual review of the ByLaws, the committee has agreed upon the following and directed him to move it’s adoption.  (see changes highlighted in red in the attachment)  Brown stated by direction of the committee, he moves SNAPI amends the ByLaws as recommended.  Healey stated the question is on the amendment of the ByLaws as recommended by the committee. Healey asked if there are any further amendments or any further debate on the recommendation.  Healey reminded the Board that a two-thirds affirmative vote is necessary to amend the ByLaws.  The measure to amend the Bylaws passed unanimously.  Healey asked Groteluschen to read the minutes from the August 9, 2004 meeting.  Brown made a motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes and adopt the minutes as written.  Healey stated without objection it is so ordered.  Bob Napierala stated in accordance with the requirements of our ByLaws, and to codify the policies adopted by the Board of Directors, he made the motion to enter the following into the Standard Operating Procedures of the organization:  1. Order of Business for Disciplinary Session, 2. Money Control Form Requirement, 3. Additional Qualifications for Board of Directors, 4. Duties of Standing Committees 5. Media Releases & Press Statements, 6. Balloting Procedures, 7. Finance Policies. (see attachment).  Brown seconded the motion.   Healey asked Groteluschen if he has a written copy of the motion to read in it’s entirety.  Groteluschen responded that each member has been provided with a written copy of the motion.  Brown made motion we dispense with the reading of the motion and rely on the written copy provided to each member.   Ross Letica seconded the motion.  Healey stated without objection, the measure is approved.  Healey stated the question is on the acceptance of the Standard Operating Procedures and asked if there is any further debate.  Healey stated that there was not further debate.  Healey stated the measure to adopt the Standard Operating Procedures was approved unanimously.

Healey stated the Board of Directors of SNAPI welcomes the participation of the entire community. We encourage everyone to become involved by volunteering to help at events or working on a committee. Healey stated that those who would like to serve on the Board of Directors are currently required to have participated in the organization for at least three months. Healey stated directors serve a term of three years. Healey reminded the Board that acting directors retain their voting rights until the conclusion

of this vote. Healey stated for the purposes of electing officers and committee chairpersons, newly-elected directors may take their place immediately following the announcement of the results.  Healey asked for nominations to the Board of Directors. Danny G nominated Keith Groteluschen.  Brumley nominated Rene Perez.  Ernie Yuen nominated Karsten T Brown.  Letica nominated Nicholas Cenimo III.  Napierala nominated Danny G.  Healey asked for any other nominations and if any of those nominated decline their nomination.  Perez declined his nomination.  Healey asked if any of the nominees like to address the Board.   Cenimo described the work he has down with SNAPI and previously with the Imperial Court.  Groteluschen thanked Cenimo for his help on Club Pride on behalf of himself and Danny G.  Healey asked the Parliamentarian to distribute the ballots and give instructions if necessary.   Healey asked board members to mark their ballots and then return it to the Parliamentarian.

Healey asked the Parliamentarian to report the results.  Healey welcomed the new members to the Board of Directors of SNAPI.  The results were as follows:  Brown 10 Yes, 1 Abstention; Groteluschen 10 Yes, 1 Abstention; Cenimo 10 Yes, 1 Abstention; and Danny G 10 Yes, 1 Abstention.

Healey stated the Executive Officers of the Board of Directors consist of the President, Vice-President, Treasurer, Secretary and Parliamentarian. These officers serve a term of one year, or until their successor has been elected.  Healey stated the term of office begins at the conclusion of this vote.  Healey stated an individual may be nominated for more than one office, and if they win the majority vote to both offices, they may select which office they will fulfill.  Healey stated the Board may then vote to fill the remaining office.  Healey asked for nominations for the office of Parliamentarian.  Brumley nominated Brown.  Healey asked if there are there any further nominations.  Healey asked for nominations for the office of Treasurer.  Yuen nominated Brumley.  Healey asked if there are there any further nominations?  Healey asked for nominations for the office of Secretary.  Letica nominated Groteluschen.  Healey asked if there any further nominations.  Healey asked for nominations for the office of Vice-President.  Letica nominated Yuen.  Healey asked if there are any further nominations.   Healey asked for nominations for the office of President.  Napierala nominated Healey.  Healey asked if there any further nominations.  Healey asked if any of the nominees like to address the Board.  Healey asked the Parliamentarian to distribute the ballots and give instructions if necessary.   Healey asked board members to mark their ballot and then return them to the Parliamentarian.  Healey asked the Parliamentarian to report the results.  Healey stated the executive officers for the 2004 - 2005 Board of Directors of SNAPI will be Brown as Parliamentarian, Brumley as Treasurer, Groteluschen as Secretary, Yuen as Vice-President and Healey as President.  Healey stated officers may continue to hold their seats.

Healey stated SNAPI currently has nine Standing Committees.  Healey stated the Executive Committee will consist of the Executive Officers.  Healey stated the Finance Committee will be chaired by the treasurer.  Healey asked for nominations to chair the following committees: Marketing, Sponsorship, Logistics, Volunteer, Education & Special Interest, Entertainment, Parade, and Finance.  Healey asked for nominations.  Brumley nominated Yuen for Parade Chairman.   Danny G nominated Ricki Carrasquillo for Parade Chairman.  Napierala nominated Danny G for Marketing Chairman.  Brown nominated Groteluschen for Education Chairman.  Letica nominated Groteluschen for Volunteer Chairman.  Perez nominated Napierala for Logistics Chairman.  Carrasquillo nominated Cemino for Entertainment Chairman.  Brumley nominated Healey for Sponsorship Chairman.  Letica nominated Steve Moore for Marketing Chairman.  Healey nominated Cemino for Sponsorship Chairman.  Perez nominated Brown for Education Chairman.  Letica nominated Carrasquillo for Entertainment Chairman.  Healey asked for any more nominations.  Healey stated the people nominated are Healey and Cemino for Sponsorship, Napierala and Carrasquillo for Logistics, Groteluschen for Volunteers, Groteluschen and Brown for Education, Cemino and Carrasquillo for Entertainment, Yuen and Carrasquillo for Parade, and Danny G and Moore for Marketing.  Groteluschen declined his nomination for Volunteer Chairman.  Letica nominated himself for Volunteer Chairman.  Carrasquillo nominated Michelle Bryant for Volunteer Chairman.  Healey declined his nomination for Sponsorship Chairman.  Healey called for the vote.  Brown tallied the vote.  Healey announced the results:  Cenimo is Sponsorship Chairman (10), Napierala is Logistics Chairman (11, Carrasquillo 2), Letica is Volunteer Chairman (6, Bryant 3), Groteluschen is Education Chairman (7, Brown 6), Cenimo is Entertainment Chairman (9, Carrasquillo 4), Yuen is Parade Chairman (9, Carrasquillo 4), and Danny G is Marketing Chairman (11, Moore 2).  Yuen announced SNAPI’s upcoming events.

Healey stated SNAPI would like to give the community the opportunity to ask questions, to learn about board members, to learn about the organization and to address the Board about any comments or suggestions they have.  Members of the public gave their comments.  Healey stated the next meeting will be held September 7th at 6:30 p.m. at Hamburger Mary’s conference room.  Brumley made the motion to adjourn.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 8:22 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary

